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In the early republic, social media had its own crucial importance, although
what the media employed was not the tweet, but little bits of pasteboard.
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In the crested buttes and slot canyons of the Internet that comprise the
academic blogosphere, pseudonymity has been controversial.
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Meet

Insights by four early-career scholars who work at the intersection of early
American studies and the digital humanities.
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Lurking in the Blogosphere of the 1840s

The success of miscellanies such as Littell’s Living Age depended on the U.S.
Congress’s repeated refusal to pass an international copyright law and on the
cultural prestige of foreign periodicals.
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One of the most persistent myths in American history is the idea that the
election of Andrew Jackson in 1828 marks the first “democratic” election in the
history of the United States. The dawn of the so-called “Age of the Common Man”
supposedly brought forth universal (i.e., white manhood) suffrage and a truly
participatory democracy for the first time in the United States.

This mythology obscures the messiness of the actual history of voting in the
years following the Revolution and preceding the Age of Jackson. It reflects a
fundamental misunderstanding of American voting practice that too often ignores
the ways in which American democracy ebbed and flowed — in fact, was redefined
and restricted — in the years preceding the Civil War. Poor white men could and
did vote in unprecedented numbers in the years following the election of 1800.
Free men of color voted not only in New England and Pennsylvania, but also in
some southern states, including Maryland and North Carolina. Women who held
property in their own right — widows and spinsters — could vote in New Jersey
from 1776 to 1808.

Rather than seeing the election of Old Hickory as a landmark event in American
democratization, we should recognize that it was the preceding period, from
1800 to 1824, that marked the first efflorescence of American democracy, in all
its messy inconsistency. Nowhere in the Age of Jackson could any woman vote;
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free blacks faced increasing race-based restrictions on their voting, and in
most states voter turnout in the Jacksonian elections of 1828 and 1832 never
equaled the peak turnout of the preceding quarter century.

Authorized by the Jacksonian mythology to ignore the elections of the period,
historians of high politics have long portrayed the history of the United
States from the Constitutional Convention in 1787 to the end of the Virginia
Dynasty of presidents as a bright stage upon which great men enter, deliver
memorable lines, and exit. This top-down approach is understandable, given the
brilliance of the group that Jefferson called an “assembly of demi-gods” at
Philadelphia. It diverts attention, however, from the fact that Jefferson and
his contemporaries delivered their lines to an audience of ordinary men and
women. In so doing, it obscures one of Jeffersonian America’s most enduring
contributions to posterity: the emergence of the first truly democratic
political culture in an extended republic anywhere in the world.

Contrary to the “Age of the Common Man” myth, my research suggests that the era
of mass democratization began 28 years earlier, with Thomas Jefferson’s
election to the presidency. The years from 1800 to 1816 saw the most dramatic
surge in voting turnout in the nineteenth century, and the greatest expansion
of the voting universe until woman suffrage a century later.

 

Suffrage Expansion and Electoral Competition, 1800-1820

In the first years of the nineteenth century, the United States was already a
highly partisan, deeply polarized political culture. The Federalists and
Republicans were fiercely and increasingly competitive in state elections from
the middle of the 1790s to the end of the War of 1812. Thomas Jefferson’s
election in the so-called “Revolution of 1800″ was not the culmination of these
electoral battles, as he asserted, but it inaugurated a largely forgotten era
of intense if uneven democratization.

Many of more conservative Federalists stoutly maintained they would never
degrade themselves by pandering to the masses. Nevertheless, when faced with
the grim reality of campaigning for votes or facing political extinction, they
responded vigorously to the challenge of expanding the voting universe. In the
midst of this free-for-all competition, free men of color and women in New
Jersey initially had enhanced opportunities to vote, until the institution that
allowed their participation, property-based suffrage, fell victim to same
democratizing trends.

Beginning in the 1790s, Republicans in the North generally supported the end of
property requirements for voting, since this augmented their natural electoral
base among the lower orders. In many states, even before the restrictions on
voting were lifted, unpropertied white men began voting, and state suffrage
property restrictions were sometimes retroactively amended to reflect the
reality of “boots on the ground” (or ballots in the box). In most cases the



expansion of the unpropertied white male franchise was the result of strenuous
Republican and Federalist competition for votes. What followed this extension
of voting rights was remarkable: voter turnout rates in many states exceeded
sixty or even seventy percent of the total adult male population.

Historians of the early republic have known about these high rates of turnout
ever since the pioneering work of J. R. Pole and Richard P. McCormick nearly
two generations ago. The peak figures for turnout are truly astonishing. In the
highly competitive election of 1812, for example, New Hampshire and Vermont
turnout in the gubernatorial elections amounted to 75 and 80 percent of adult
male inhabitants, respectively. That same year Massachusetts gubernatorial
turnout was 65 percent of all adult males, and Georgia’s congressional election
turnout was 63 percent of all adult white men. In the year 1820, the so-called
Era of Good Feeling, when party competition was supposedly at its nadir,
Maryland registered turnout of 69 percent of its adult white male inhabitants
in state legislative elections; in Kentucky’s election for governor that year,
turnout measured 74 percent of all the adult white male inhabitants.

How do these turnout figures compare with participation in the Jacksonian era?
One way to gauge the significance of this pre-Jacksonian democratization is to
compare peak turnout before 1824 and again in the Jacksonian elections of
1828-1832.

 

Table 1: Turnout in Jefferson and Jackson Era Elections (click to see table in
new window)

 

According to Table 1, only New York, Maryland, Virginia, Louisiana, Ohio, and
Indiana showed higher turnout in Jacksonian-era elections than they had in the
peak races earlier. The apparent voter “surge” in Jacksonian New York,
Virginia, and Louisiana is partly explained by the fact that these states,
along with South Carolina and Rhode Island, were the only ones that maintained
restrictive voting requirements into the 1820s.

 

Climbing the Peaks: Presidential Election Turnout, 1808-1828

Of course, the turnout figures in Table 1 actually compare apples and oranges:
state elections pre-1824 and presidential elections post-1828. Peak turnout in
the Jeffersonian-era elections happened elsewhere: party competition was
focused at the state level, so the highest turnout mostly occurred in state
elections. Let us then actually compare apples and apples: turnout in
presidential elections. Historians and political scientists who study elections
argue that 1828 was a so-called “critical” election. As these scholars have
shown, most critical elections generate a spike in turnout because these
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elections reorient the youngest cohort of voters to ally themselves to a
different political party. The elections of Thomas Jefferson in 1800, Abraham
Lincoln in 1860, and Franklin D. Roosevelt in 1932 each saw a change in voting
patterns that lasted a generation and also generated a sharp rise in turnout.

Table 2 shows that in the Northeast, the presidential elections of 1828
actually did not mark a dramatic upsurge in the levels of voter turnout
recorded in the presidential elections of 1808 and 1812. Table 2 lists a sample
of adult white male turnout (for consistency’s sake) in presidential elections
in 1808, 1812, and 1828.

 

Table 2: Turnout In Presidential Elections, 1808-1832

 

The most striking thing about these figures is that in New Hampshire,
Massachusetts, Rhode Island, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania, turnout in 1828 was
not dramatically higher than it had been in 1808 and 1812. In the sample drawn
for this table, at least, only Ohio voters surged in unprecedented numbers to
the polls in 1828. Unlike other realigning elections, the presidential election
of 1828 does not seem to have caused an unprecedented national surge in voter
participation.

Voters did eventually surge to the polls but only after the retirement of
Andrew Jackson. Table 3 compares peak turnout in the first party system and
turnout in the presidential elections of 1828 and 1840.

 

Table 3: Turnout In Jefferson Era, 1828, and “Log Cabin” Elections (click to
see table in new window)

 

The Age of the Lowest Common Denominator Man

It turns out that the presidential elections were democratized not by Old
Hickory, but by his Whig knock-off William Henry Harrison, “Old Tippecanoe.”
The Age of the Common Man was not introduced by the first “log cabin” president
but by the spurious “Log Cabin Campaign,” in which Harrison, born on a James
River plantation, masqueraded as the nineteenth-century equivalent of “Joe Six-
Pack.” Though the country was still reeling from the aftermath of the Panic of
1837, Harrison and the Whigs never seriously addressed the critical state of
the economy during the 1840 campaign. Four years earlier, when Harrison was
first put forward as a candidate, Bank of the United States president and anti-
Jacksonian leader Nicholas Biddle forbade “Old Tip” from saying anything at all
during the campaign. Biddle issued this chilling directive about Harrison: “Let
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him not say one word about his principles or his creed — let him say nothing. .
. .Let the use of pen and ink be wholly forbidden as if he were a mad poet in
Bedlam.”

This marks the salient difference between voter mobilization in the so-called
first and second party systems, as historians have designated the Federalist-
Republican and Whig-Democrat eras, respectively. Ultimately, the “mature”
second party system surpassed its predecessor in mobilizing sheer numbers of
voters to the polls, but at what cost? The Federalists did their best to make
Thomas Jefferson’s character and religious views the major issues of 1796,
1800, and 1804, but debates over foreign policy, trade policy, military
spending, separation of church and state, and domestic repression clearly
predominated, and almost did the Federalists in. As Philip Lampi will point out
later in this series, it was Jeffersonian policy errors, especially the Embargo
and the War of 1812, that eventually let the Federalists restore their
electoral competitiveness.

Even in the popular political culture that was used in campaigns, the politics
of the age of Jefferson seems mostly driven by the issues. The electioneering
rhetoric, the rituals, and the songs associated with the Republican and
Federalist parties centered on critical questions before the voters.

The Jacksonian era that began in 1828 marks a transitional phase from
substantive to symbolic politics, with Jackson’s opponents smearing his staid
but supposedly bigamous marriage and launching more justifiable character
attacks against his record as a military commander. It was the later second
party system, the Harrisonian era, that marked the nadir of serious public
discussion. The high turnout in 1840 was not generated by a debate or even
metaphorical battle over the issues, but by the first fully “symbolic” campaign
in American history. The substantive partisan newspapers that had done much of
the political heavy lifting in the Jeffersonian era were supplanted for the
first time in 1840 by sloganeering campaign-only rags like the New York Log
Cabin of Horace Greeley.

By examining two popular campaign songs from the elections of 1800 and 1840, we
see the transformation clearly. The first election song, “Jefferson and
Liberty,” was written as an attack on the repressive Alien and Sedition Acts,
which the song calls the “Reign of Terror.” Here is the last stanza and chorus:

From Georgia up to Lake Champlain
From seas to Mississippi’s shore;
Ye sons of freedom loud proclaim,
The Reign of Terror is no more.
Rejoice-Columbia’s sons, rejoice!

To tyrants never bend the knee;
But join with heart, and soul and voice
For JEFFERSON and LIBERTY.
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A very different form of “attack music” appeared in the election of 1840. One
Democratic “hit” was a song called “Rock-A-Bye Baby, Daddy’s a Whig.” The
entire song is an assault on Harrison’s personality. He is a “fake”: the song
attacks his war record and his consumption patterns. Harrison exaggerated his
war heroism; he would swallow the fancy liquor of his Tidewater forbears rather
than drink the hard cider of western frontiersmen. In this song and others like
it, the politics of identity, with references to class and consumption, have
obliterated references to policy.

Rock-A-Bye Baby, when you awake,
You will discover Tip is a fake.
Far from the battle, war cry and drum,
He sits in his cabin, drinking that rum.

Our whole trajectory of American democratization has got it wrong by
celebrating Andrew Jackson as the avatar of American democracy. In fact, all of
the elements that we celebrate in our political culture — mass participation,
popular deliberation, substantive discussion of policy alternatives — were
launched and in place in the age of Jefferson. Electoral gimmickry and
substanceless campaigns dominated by fake identity politics — elite men
masquerading as commoners — all awaited the election of a doddering hero from a
dubious battle.

American democracy has never entirely recovered from this fateful turn from
issue-based to identity politics. Our form of democratic politics assumed its
familiar idiosyncratic form, incomprehensible to the rest of the world, and has
persisted as our other “peculiar” institution ever since.
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This article originally appeared in issue 9.1 (October, 2008).
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Well, of course he was. American historical narratives have always told us so,
and recent prize-winning tomes that agree on little else confirm it. Old
Hickory’s fame as victor of New Orleans gave him widespread popularity, the
story goes, especially with newly enfranchised voters. So when he ran for
president in 1824, he came first in the Electoral College but, with four
candidates in the race, did not quite win an absolute majority. When the House
of Representatives broke the deadlock in favor of the second-placed man, John
Quincy Adams, Jackson’s supporters screamed that the people had been cheated of
their choice by “bargain and corruption” and avenged the old general with a
massive victory in 1828.

But was Jackson’s “stolen” victory in 1824, the emotional heart of this tale,
really quite so clear-cut? In 1884 Edward Stanwood pointed out the problem. In
six states the choice of presidential electors was in the hands of the
legislature and we have no direct indication of how a popular vote would have
resulted. In the states where there was a popular vote, not all the candidates
were on every ballot, and in some the overwhelming popularity of one candidate-
not necessarily Jackson-resulted in very low turnout. All that can be reported
with fair certainty is the vote in the fourteen states where there was a
popular ballot, either on the district or the general-ticket system. According
to Stanwood, those states gave Jackson 153,544 compared to 108,740 for his
nearest rival, John Quincy Adams, who was far ahead of the other two, Henry
Clay (47,136) and William Harris Crawford (46,618).

Even in these fourteen states, there is really little evidence of Jackson’s
nationwide popularity in 1824. He may have won 43 percent of their popular
vote, but, as Lee Benson pointed out in 1957, 42 percent of that vote came from
winning four-fifths of the popular vote in just three states (Alabama,
Tennessee, and Pennsylvania), which together cast 23 percent of the national
vote. Local concerns explain his victories in those three states, while his
success in the Carolinas followed John C. Calhoun’s decision to throw his
support to Jackson in return for becoming vice-president. In other parts of the
country-notably New England and New York-Jackson received negligible support in
1824, in the face of Adams’s evident popularity.

Even in some states where the electors were chosen by the people, Jackson was
less popular than appears at first sight. In North Carolina, the popular
contest was fought between the Caucus ticket (for Crawford) and the People’s
ticket (for whoever had the best chance of beating Crawford in the Electoral
College), which won by 20,145 to 15,621. The state’s electoral votes were duly
cast for Jackson, and it is often assumed that they measure his popularity in
that state. But in eleven counties voters followed the pre-election suggestion
that they mark their ticket for electoral candidates with the name of their
preferred presidential candidate. In those counties Adams men supplied about
one-fourth of the People’s vote, which reconciles with contemporary estimates
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that about 5,000 of the 20,415 were given by friends of Adams. So we need to
move 5,000 votes from the Jackson column to the Adams column.

In the case of Georgia, Philip Lampi’s research reveals a measurable popular
vote on the presidential question although the decision was made by the
assembly. In the election to choose the assembly, candidates were identified as
friends of either Crawford or Jackson, and one ticket representing each side
was run in each county. The Jackson men lost to the Georgia candidate, but
still attracted (on my arithmetic) 15,478 votes, which need to be added to the
Jackson column. That takes the calculation to 164,022 for Jackson to 113,740
for Adams.

But what of the other states that gave the choice of Electors to the
legislature? In these cases we have to resort to informed guessing, but the
number of votes involved in four of them will not greatly affect our overall
calculation. In two states there was fair unanimity (in opposite directions),
and that would have greatly reduced turnout. In Vermont, where Jackson was not
considered a candidate, the Adams ticket was chosen “by nearly a unanimous
vote.” In the case of South Carolina-inappropriate as it is to think of a
popular vote for president there before the Civil War-it is clear that once
Calhoun had thrown his support to Jackson, there was minimal opposition; in the
legislature Jackson won 132 to 25. Contemporaneous congressional elections give
some sense of the size of turnout in both cases, though we must reduce it since
the presidential election was not contested. The effect is to increase Adams’s
vote by about 11,000 votes, and Jackson’s by 18,000.

Delaware and Louisiana divided their Electoral College votes, reflecting an
internal division of opinion that is difficult to put numerical values on. The
number of voters involved is, however, very small. In the Delaware legislature
there was almost no ticket voting, but the Adams candidates won 41 votes
compared with 16 for Jackson, suggesting Adams was at least twice as popular.
Given that only 6,550 men voted in that year’s congressional election, those
results suggest Jackson would have won about 1,179 and Adams 2,947 votes. In
Louisiana, Henry Clay was the most popular candidate in the legislature but
could not produce an absolute majority, and so was outvoted by a Jackson-Adams
coalition that managed to split the electoral votes between them, 3-2. If the
original balance in the legislature reflected popular opinion and if as many
folk had voted as did in the congressional election, then Jacksonians would
have received about 1,693 popular votes, Adamsonians 774, and Clayites 2,371.

These penny-ante numbers make little difference to the picture of Jacksonian
supremacy. They simply move Jackson to 184,894, compared with 128,461 for
Adams. But we have yet to deal with the key state, New York, then the most
populous in the nation, which saw a genuine uprising of the electorate, in the
form of the People’s Party, in 1824. In the gubernatorial election, New York
State alone cast 193,354 votes, enough to swamp the entire national vote of the
leading candidates.



The presidential election of 1824 in New York has long been a by-word among
political historians for Byzantine intrigue and legislative legerdemain. But
what is clear is the commitment of Martin Van Buren and the leaders of the
regular (Democratic-)Republicans to the Crawford presidential candidacy as
representing the good old party, and the unwillingness of Republicans of New
England origin-half the state’s population-to go along. Once and future
governor DeWitt Clinton had his eyes on the prize at one time but his lack of
support elsewhere ruled him out, leaving Adams as the only available northern
candidate. When the People’s party charged to victory in the state elections,
its favored presidential candidates were Adams and, to a lesser extent, Clay.
The choice, however, remained in the hands of the old lame-duck legislature,
which included a strong bloc of Van Buren-allied Crawford holdovers in the
senate. Adams’s success in winning the lion’s share of New York’s electoral
votes owed much to newspaper editor-political manager Thurlow Weed’s sly and
skilful maneuvering, but Weed’s influence depended on the fact that he spoke
for the largest political force in the lower house, namely the Adams
supporters. In the end, the joint session of the legislature gave 25 electoral
votes out of 36 to Adams.

By contrast, Andrew Jackson did not appear at all as a candidate in New York.
Clinton was partial to him but could not find much outside support in the
state. During the legislative maneuvering a Jackson ticket appeared one day as
an attempt by some Crawford men to create a diversion, but he did not win a
single electoral vote. At the meeting of New York’s Electoral College, Van
Buren’s underhand machinations to reduce Clay’s final vote resulted in Jackson
receiving one electoral vote, while 26 went to Adams (with five for Crawford
and four for Clay). It seems not unreasonable to say that Adams probably had
the support of about half the New York voters of 1824, while Jackson had far,
far less than a tenth. In other words, Adams with over 96,000 votes probably
outran Jackson, who at best would have had well under 10,000. Greater precision
is unnecessary to make the point that the undeniable imbalance between the two
candidates in New York, and the extent of voter involvement there in 1824, was
probably enough to overwhelm Jackson’s advantage in the rest of the nation. We
are left with a notional guess of about 195,000 votes nationwide for Jackson
and at least 224,000 for Adams.

These calculations are not mere idle musings. As the Jacksonians mounted their
campaign on behalf of their wronged Hero in 1827-28, their opponents in the
North insisted that the congressmen who voted for Adams in the House election
of February 1825 had no moral obligation to vote for whoever headed the ballot
in the Electoral College; otherwise, why did the Constitution refer the
election to the House of Representatives? Furthermore, these northerners
claimed, Jackson’s lead in electoral votes did not reflect the opinion of
voters. After all, Jackson owed the size of his lead to the electoral votes he
won through the three-fifths rule, which enhanced a state’s voting power if it
held slaves, even though slaves could not vote. That reduced the moral force of
the argument that the most popular candidate ought to win, as did the fact that
he had won some electoral votes in states where he was not the most popular



candidate. In Maryland, for example, Jackson ran behind Adams in the whole
state, but the vagaries of the district system gave Jackson seven electoral
votes to Adams’s three. There was, they claimed, every reason for thinking that
Adams had enjoyed more popular support nationally than Jackson, and that
therefore Adams’s election satisfied every democratic criterion.

If these arguments mattered to contemporaries, so they should influence
historians. Our view of Andrew Jackson and his presidency is still too often
influenced by the assumption that somehow his candidacy uniquely expressed and
exploited the impact of a new democracy on American public life. In fact,
elections had long been decided by a broad electorate, and public men had long
lauded the moral force of the popular will. The opposition to Jackson did not
represent an old elite, even if it enjoyed some elite support in the North,
just as Jackson did in the South. To say Jackson won in 1828 because he was
more popular is mere tautology. He won because of a range of political forces
peculiar to the 1820s, which enabled him and his henchmen to put together a
winning coalition. That process deserves the proper analysis that easy
generalizations about democracy and popularity tend to inhibit and obscure.

[Click here for .pdf version, with footnotes]

 

This article originally appeared in issue 9.1 (October, 2008).

Donald J. Ratcliffe, Rothermere American Institute, University of Oxford

Were Jeffersonian Charges of Monarchism
Really Just Sleazy, Hysterical Smears?

http://commonplace.online/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/myths_ratcliffe_1824.pdf
https://commonplace.online/article/were-jeffersonian-charges-of-monarchism/
https://commonplace.online/article/were-jeffersonian-charges-of-monarchism/


Every recent presidential election cycle, about the time a campaign goes
negative, newspapers run a story like the one in the Sunday New York Times,
August 17, 2008 “Week in Review.”[1] These articles suggest that while we
should deplore Swift-Boating and innuendoes about Barack Obama’s possible Al-
Qaeda sympathies, modern political tactics are mild compared to those of the
founding era. Such pieces will often mention the Matthew Lyon/Roger Griswold
House floor brawl or the Thomas Jefferson-Sally Hemings scandal before
proceeding to the ultimate proof: Jeffersonian accusations that George
Washington, John Adams, and the Federalists planned to reimpose monarchy.

The charge sounds absurd to modern ears, and no serious historian credits the
claim that any Federalist literally planned to reintroduce a hereditary
executive. Thus how could the supporters of Jefferson have been doing anything
other than indulging in the 18th-century version of the attack ad when they
claimed that John Adams wanted “the presidency [to] be made hereditary in the
family of Lund Washington” (cousin of the childless President) and that his
desire was part of Adams’s plot “to set up and establish hereditary
government”? The scheme was not confined to Adams, insisted Jeffersonians, for
his monarchism was symptomatic of the Federalists’ fundamental purpose.
Virtually their every action since placing a military chieftain at the head of
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a republican government stood “in favor of the general cause of monarchy and of
aristocracy; a cause in with these gentlemen in some degree partook, and too
probably hope still more to partake.” The Federalists were, in short, power-mad
aristocrats hostile to republican institutions and values. They abused the
people’s rights and gathered together to plot the end of republican
institutions with “the levee-room their place of rendezvous.” [2]

Such ripe language should at least leave us contemptuous of the unimaginative
negative campaigning that assaults every swing state today. But the news
articles precisely miss the point when they imply that nothing changes all that
much over time and that modern negative campaigning, among other things,
connects us with a venerable political past and with behavior that just might
be the price we pay for free speech and democracy. Jeffersonian charges of
monarchy, in fact, don’t reveal how connected recent campaigns are to the
politics of the early national period. Rather, understanding and
contextualizing the charge of monarchy shows just how far removed we are from
the concerns of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries.

For there is nothing about the way we live now that allows us to experience the
assumptions of people who were genuinely terrified by monarchy. By “monarchy,”
Jeffersonians meant more than simply kings and queens. They feared a broad
culture of monarchy, which comprised hereditary power of any sort and any
concentration or manipulation of public power likely to grant a few privileges
that were denied to most. Jeffersonians identified this culture of monarchy as
the most significant threat faced by republican experiments. The conviction
arose that a culture of monarchy existed in the United States because the
republic emerged toward the end of what can usefully be understood as the late
early modern period, coinciding with what British historians call the long
eighteenth century, beginning with the Glorious Revolution and ending at the
Battle of Waterloo.[3]

I call the period “late early modern” because in post-revolutionary America (as
well as the wider western European and Atlantic world of which it was a part),
many features of the early modern period flourished: a commitment to a
definable, pursuable, and unitary public good; quasi-aristocratic attitudes
ranging from contempt to ambivalence about labor and laborers; and the
conviction that societies could be divided into orders shaped by social and
economic position, orders that corresponded to prescribed responsibilities and
duties. Yet these convictions coexisted anxiously with ideas that reflected the
lateness of this late early modern period, ideas often associated with
mainstream nineteenth-century (and later) American political and economic
thought. The late early modern period produced paeans to majority rule,
egalitarianism, and the dignity of labor, along with an individualism that
stressed the legitimacy of self-interest and necessity of an authentic self.
All of these compelling, but frequently conflicting, ideas were coeval in the
same region, the same political party, even, at times, in the same person. But
in general most Federalists of the 1790s were attracted towards the older, more
conservative side of the late early modern period, while the Jeffersonian



coalition embraced the era’s more transformative possibilities.[4]

This late early modern period was dominated by the triumph of taxing states and
increasingly consolidated national governments, with Britain separating itself
from its competitors and forging the world’s greatest empire by becoming the
only truly successful fiscal state. The dominant state-building trends of the
late early modern period were: embracing the financial revolution of public
debt, constructing a nation-state bureaucracy that could manage overseas
empires and the military forces such empires required, and, as much as
possible, shifting decision-making power about nation-states and empires
upward, to centralize political power and to subordinate localities to the
center. Britain outdistanced its competitors in all of these goals; it was the
model to emulate.[5]

American revolutionaries concluded that what they viewed as contempt for
British liberty on the part of the new British state was systemically connected
to the sort of state Britain had become. The Articles of Confederation
government, with the most important locus of governance being the localities,
was about as complete a rejection of the primary developments of the late early
modern period that a people could construct and still claim to have a central
government. During the 1790s all members of the emerging Jeffersonian coalition
continued to agree that the locality should remain the principal place of
governance.

The Federalists of the 1790s saw things rather differently. Federalists
believed that disorderly citizens were creating conditions that would soon
become unlivable. Popular support for the French Revolution produced self-
created political organizations, the Democratic-Republican Societies. These
groups challenged Federalist ideals of deference and hierarchy by inserting
themselves into political debate and demanding changes in the nation’s
policies. Federalists believed such behavior produced the climate that caused a
New York crowd to hurl stones at Alexander Hamilton when he spoke in support of
an anti-French treaty. In addition, during the 1790s citizens registered
discontent with Federalist economic and financial policies with actions that
ranged from furious newspaper articles to armed rebellion.Federalists
interpreted this behavior through a prism of classical republican political
theory that argued for an inexorable progression from unstructured liberty to
license to anarchy. Once anarchy replaced liberty, the citizenry would welcome
any despot who promised to restore order, no matter how.

The Federalists were not seeking to restore hereditary rule, but they did
believe that the gravest threat to republican institutions and the people’s
liberty was the people themselves. Their solutions: Hamilton’s financial
program, the expansive interpretation of the Constitution, the defense of an
energetic national state, and the court culture they developed in the
Philadelphia capital. All of it was intended to merge a version of
republicanism with the primary developments of the late early modern period.
Hamilton’s financial program made the new national government solely



responsible for all revolutionary war debt, a debt by 1791 owned by a small
group of the wealthiest Americans, and called for the national government to
charter a Bank of the United States, partially funded with the newly valuable
public debt. The program was openly modeled on the British financial system
that had begun in 1694 with Parliament’s passage of the million pound act and
its creation of the Bank of England. Taxing to service public debt, critics of
the Federalists insisted, was the quintessential act of modern monarchy. The
Federalists sought to merge ownership of public debt with policies of economic
development by making the debt a primary source of investment funds for
manufacturing and banking projects.

This hierarchical arrangement fit neatly with an interpretation of the
necessary and proper clause of the Constitution that vastly increased the
nation-state’s implied powers to, among other things, charter corporations such
as the Bank of the United States. These centralizing policies of finance and
political economy appeared to their critics to flourish in the sumptuous,
court-inspired culture of levees, balls, and assemblies that shaped Federalist
Philadelphia. This so-called republican court centered on the President and
Martha Washington and radiated outward to include office-holders, public
creditors, and the administration’s wealthiest and most socially prestigious
supporters. Federalists sought to consolidate cultural, social, political, and
economic power in the hands of a national gentry that could preserve the
people’s liberty by guiding them more virtuously and intelligently than the
people could guide themselves. The Federalist solution provoked the fears of
any who considered the key to preservation of republican institutions and
liberty to be governance primarily by the locality, and the rejection of the
main developments of the late early modern period.[6]

A diverse group of people could embrace local control. In doing so they were
driven by a complex combination of principle and interest, a mix of high-
minded, sordid, and most other sorts of motives in between. Gentleman
slaveholders such as Thomas Jefferson, upwardly mobile strivers and
professionals such as the lawyers Alexander James Dallas and Levi Lincoln,
somewhat less than respectable autodidacts and immigrant radicals such as
Philadelphia Aurora editor William Duane, hardscrabble laborers such as the
former-weaver-turned-politician William Findley, the farmer-intellectual
William Manning, and many others could make common cause in opposition. By
joining together, they fashioned a political critique that simultaneously
protected their material interests, allowed them to be far more significant to
the republican experiment than they were likely to be in the frankly elitist
world of the Federalists, and addressed what everybody from Mandeville to Hume
to Rousseau agreed were the most compelling questions of the era.

By seeking the triumph of the localities over the center, the Jeffersonians
opposed the dominant trends of that era. The only way the localities could
triumph was to make them impregnable by parceling out power beyond the capacity
of any effort to consolidate and direct it. Jeffersonian leaders, many of whom
were slaveholders, defeated Federalist leaders, far fewer of whom were, because



an ever-growing number of ordinary citizens associated their most cherished
principles and their most intimate interests with the triumph of the
localities. But localities deserved to govern themselves only if the mostly
ordinary men in them were qualified to govern. In the early national period,
defending the triumph of the localities required a language of democratization
and egalitarianism, a language that promoters of the dominant trends of the
late early modern period, such as the Federalists, could never be very
comfortable using.[7]

Here was a purely Jeffersonian conundrum. Defending the supremacy of the
localities gave local citizens the right and the power to do what they wanted,
including own slaves. But championing the localities depended on claiming that
all sorts of people who the Federalists considered incapable of reasoned
judgment and self-government were capable of both. That claim was incendiary.
When, for example, in 1800 Gabriel and other Richmond-area slaves revolted
using the language and expecting the aid of the French and Jeffersonian friends
of liberty, Federalists were quick to point out that gentlemen such as
Jefferson should have known better than to incite their white inferiors, and so
pave the way for this outburst from their black ones.[8]

This argument won few converts, partly because few slave revolts in the U.S.
succeeded in the long run or drew the kind of cross-racial support Gabriel
sought. And planters could lead a democratizing political coalition because a
society of independent heads of household and local control were more appealing
to most citizens north and south than anything the Federalists offered. Charges
of monarchy resonated so powerfully because the political, social, cultural,
and economic arrangements that sustained that institution during the late early
modern period were essential to the goals of the Federalists, just as they were
anathema to so many of their opponents.

The Jeffersonians succeeded in doing what they set out to do: organize the
nation as the anti-Europe, as the refutation of the late early modern period.
By glorifying the locality and making the nation the anti-Europe, the
Jeffersonians rejected the centralizing trends of the late early modern period.
By making the United States the anti-Europe, the Jeffersonians dissolved the
institutions that the Federalists used to seek a consolidated and centralized
nation state with direct connections to social and economic power. Such a state
and ruling elite, Jeffersonians had no doubt, was evidence of an anti-
republican culture of monarchy.

By building a 19th century anti-Europe, the Jeffersonians created a
democratized, fluid, rapidly changing society of mobility, opportunity, risk,
and often anxiety and uncertainty. Mobility went both upward and downward in
the 19th century, and rapid and often frightening social and economic change
could be successfully negotiated, or fail to be. Regardless of the outcome,
citizens of the republican anti-Europe learned repeatedly that they were pretty
much on their own. For those who qualified as citizens, such a world was at
once liberating and terrifying. The early American republic democratized both



opportunity and inequality. It often seemed that as the chances for the first
condition expanded, so too did the advancement of the second.

This republican anti-Europe depended on the autonomy of the locality. This
autonomy guaranteed the absence of national institutions that could potentially
consolidate political and economic power.By placing local autonomy at the
center of their vision, the Jeffersonians dismantled the Federalists’
consolidated nation-state, but they also guaranteed the safety of the slavery
that sustained their primarily southern leadership. For local autonomy
insulated and so allowed to expand the dominant institutions and practices
within each locality. The same language that denounced the Federalists’
consolidated nation-state also defended the autonomy of slaveholding
localities. Once again principle and interest merged. All Jeffersonians feared
a culture of monarchy and the consolidation within a nation-state of political
and economic power. But certain Jeffersonians, especially the most prominent,
lived as they did because they owned slaves, and slavery benefited enormously
from a belief system that demanded that localities be left alone to do as they
wished. By defeating what they had no doubt was a culture of monarchy, the
Jeffersonians created a democratized, locally-oriented, republic of opportunity
for all citizens—opportunity to rise or fall. Yet the ideals that made the
United States the anti-Europe—a nation dedicated to the rejection of the
central trends of the late early modern period—protected as no other 19th-
century belief system could what Lincoln so movingly described as the
embodiment of “the divine right of kings”: by 1860 for four million Americans
“the same spirit that says you work and toil and earn bread, and I’ll eat
it.”[9] Jeffersonian ideology triumphantly smashed the late early modern period
taxing state culture of monarchy. In doing so, Jeffersonians laid the
foundation for a nation that enslaved four million souls and spread the divine
right of kings across the land.

[1] Paul Vitello, “How to Erase that Smea…,” New York Times, August 17, 2008,
WK3.

[2] Thomas Paine, “Letter to George Washington, President of the United States
of America, on Affairs Public and Private,” (Philadelphia, 1796) 2-3, 7; No
Author Listed, “Remarks Occasioned byt the Late Conduct of Mr. Washington As
President of the United States,” (Philadelphia, 1797), 27.

[3] Lance Banning, The Jeffersonian Persuasion: Evolution of a Party Ideology
(Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1978); James L. Huston, “The American
Revolutionaries, the Political Economy of Aristocracy, and the American Concept
of the Distribution of Wealth, 1765-1900, AHR 98 (1993):1079-1105; Huston,
Securing the Fruits of Labor: The American Concept of Wealth Distribution,
1765-1900(Baton Rouge, LA: LSU Press, 1998); Andrew Shankman, Crucible of
American Democracy: The Struggle to Fuse Egalitarianism and Capitalism in
Jeffersonian Pennsylvania (Lawrence, KS: University Press of Kansas, 2004),
chps. 1-2; Andrew Shankman “A New Thing on Earth: Alexander Hamilton, Pro-
Manufacturing Republicans, and the Democratization of American Political



Economy,” Journal of the Early Republic 23 (2003): 323-352.

[4] A sampling of works on these transformative possibilities and also on the
Jeffersonian connection to them includes, Joyce Appleby, Capitalism and a New
Social Order: The Republican Vision of the 1790s(New York, NYU Press, 1984);
Appleby, “Thomas Jefferson and the Psychology of Democracy,” in James Horn, Jan
Lewis, and Peter Onuf eds., The Revolution of 1800: Democracy, Race, and the
New Republic (Charlottesville, VA: UVA Press, 2002) 155172; Jay Fliegelman,
Prodigals and Pilgrims: the American Revolution Against Patriarchal Authority,
1750-1800 (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 1982); W.J. Rorabaugh “I
Thought I Should Liberate Myself from the Thraldom of Others: Apprentices,
Masters, and the Revolution,” in Alfred F. Young ed., Beyond the American
Revolution: Explorations in the History of American Radicalism (De Kalb, IL:
Northern Illinois University Press, 1993) 185-217; Michael Durey, Transatlantic
Radicals and the Early American Republic (Lawrenceville, KS: University Press
of Kansas, 1997); Daniel Walker Howe, Making the American Self: Jonathan
Edwards to Abraham Lincoln (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1997);
Jeffrey L. Pasley, “1800 as a Revolution in Political Culture: Newspapers,
Celebrations, Voting, and Democratization in the Early Republic,” in Horn ed.,
The Revolution of 1800.

[5] Richard Bonney ed., The Rise of the Fiscal State in Europe, 1200-1815
(London: Oxford University Press, 1999); Bonney ed., Economic Systems and State
Finance (London: Oxford University Press, 1995); Mark Ormrod, Margaret Bonney,
and Richard Bonney eds., Crises, Revolutions, and Self-Sustained Growth: Essays
in European Fiscal History, 1130-1830 (Lincolnshire, UK: Alden Group, 1999);
P.G.M. Dickson, The Financial Revolution in England: A Study in the Development
of Public Credit, 1688-1756 (London, 1967); John Brewer, The Sinews of Power:
War, Money, and the English State: 1688-1783 (New York, 1988); Patrick O’Brien,
“The Political Economy of British Taxation, 1660-1815,” Economic History Review
41 (1988) 1-32; O’Brien, “Inseparable Connections: Trade, Economy, Fiscal
State, and the Expansion of Empire, 1689-1815,” in P.J. Marshall ed., The
Oxford History of the British Empire: The Eighteenth Century (London: Oxford
University Press, 1998) 53-77; O’Brien, “Fiscal Exceptionalism: Great Britain
and its European Rivals from Civil War to the Triumph at Trafalgar and
Waterloo,” in Donald Winch and Patrick O’Brien, eds., The Political Economy of
British Historical Experience, 1688-1914 (London: Oxford University Press,
2002) 245-265; Lawrence Stone, ed., An Imperial State at War: Britain from
1689-1815 (London: Routledge, 1994).

[6] Gordon S. Wood, The Creation of the American Republic, 1776-1789 (New York:
W.W. Norton, 1969); Stanley Elkins and Eric McKitrick, The Age of Federalism:
The Early American Republic, 1788-1800 (London: Oxford University Press, 1993);
Donald R. Swanson, Origins of Hamilton’s Fiscal Policies (Gainesville, FL:
University of Florida Social Science Monographs, 1963); James Roger Sharp,
American Politics in the Early Republic: The New Nation in Crisis (New Haven,
CT: Yale University Press, 1993); Shankman, Crucible of American Democracy,
chap. one; Shankman, “A New Thing on Earth”; Drew R. McCoy, The Elusive



Republic: Political Economy in Jeffersonian America (Chapel Hill, NC: UNC
Press, 1980); David Hackett Fischer, The Revolution of American Conservatism:
The Federalist Party in the Era of Jeffersonian Democracy (New York: Harper and
Row, 1965), chp one.

[7] Thomas Slaughter, The Whiskey Rebellion: Frontier Epilogue to the American
Revolution (London: Oxford University Press, 1986); Paul Douglas Newman;
Fries’s Rebellion: The Enduring Struggle for the American Revolution
(Philadelphia, PA: Penn Press, 2004), Terry Bouton, “A Road Closed: Rural
Insurgency in Post-Independence Pennsylvania,” Journal of American History 87
(2000) 855-887; Andrew Shankman, “Malcontents and Tertium Quids: The Battle to
Define Democracy in Jeffersonian Philadelphia,” Journal of the Early Republic
19 (1999) 43-72; Sharp, American Politics in the Early Republic; Richard K.
Mathews, The Radical Politics of Thomas Jefferson: A Revisionist View
(Lawrence, KS: University Press of Kansas, 1984); Colleen A. Sheehan, “The
Politics of Public Opinion: James Madison’s Notes on Government,” William and
Mary Quarterly 49 (1992) 609-627; Sheehan, “Madison vs. Hamilton: The Battle
over Republicanism and the Role of Public Opinion,” in Douglas Ambrose and W.T.
Martin eds., The Many Faces of Alexander Hamilton: The Life and Legacy of
America’s Most Elusive Founding Father (New York: NYU Press, 2006); John E.
Ferling, Adams vs. Jefferson: The Tumultuous Election of 1800 (London: Oxford
University Press, 2004).

[8] Douglas R. Egerton, “Gabriel’s Conspiracy and the Election of 1800,”
Journal of Southern History 56 (1990) 191-214; Egerton, Gabriel’s Rebellion:
The Virginia Slave Conspiracies of 1800-1802 (Chapel Hill, NC: UNC Press,
1993).

[9] Abraham Lincoln, Lincoln Selected Speeches and Writings (New York, Verso
Books, 1992), 193.

 

This article originally appeared in issue 9.1 (October, 2008).

Andrew Shankman is the author of Crucible of American Democracy: The Struggle
to Fuse Egalitarianism and Capitalism in Jeffersonian Pennsylvania. His article
“A New Thing on Earth: Alexander Hamilton, Pro-Manufacturing Republicans, and
the Democratization of American Political Economy” received the Program in
Early American Economy and Society (PEASE) best article prize and the Society
for Historians of the Early American Republic (SHEAR) Ralph D. Gray prize for
best article published in the Journal of the Early Republic.

http://www.amazon.com/exec/obidos/ASIN/0700613048/pasleybrothersco
http://www.amazon.com/exec/obidos/ASIN/0700613048/pasleybrothersco


Myths of Lost Atlantis: An Introduction

Myths about early American politics certainly abound, but different ones
operate in different quarters of the culture.

https://commonplace.online/article/myths-of-lost-atlantis-an-introduction/

